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Greetings in the name of our most blessed Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ.  A lot has happened since last year.  I was granted permission to plan for the 75th Anniversary of our being a camping community at the Spencerville location, and I didn’t waste any time.  My husband, Don, was granted permission to restore and remodel a dilapidated cabin on the campground in order to turn it into a repository suitable as a museum for me to furnish with camp memorabilia and other period pieces as our gift in time for the anniversary.  It took four months of intense effort to complete, but the project was finished in time for camp week and the dedication ceremony that took place on Anniversary Sunday, July 16, 2006.  The Museum contains a collection of irreplaceable antique furnishings, books, photos, kitchen implements, and many more artifacts of historic and intrinsic value.  
Our Anniversary Sunday was very well attended, with approximately 300 people, many coming from out of state to help us celebrate.  It was an awesome sight to look around the campground and observe friends and relatives embracing after many years apart.  From all we have heard, everyone enjoyed the day.  Don Theune and Karen (Geyer) Wollerton handled registration.  Rev. Darrold Phillips led the call to worship.  The music was led by the Deano Pulice Family.  I did the welcome and introductions.  Alice Steucke D’Agostino presented a History Highlight about her grandfather, Calvin Butts, a founding member of this camp and designer of our Tabernacle. Her talk was both enlightening and humorous.  We were delighted to have the original Shorb Brothers Trio, Happy, Merlin, and Wil, to bring special music. Camp Evangelist Rev. Forrest States delivered an inspiring message entitled, “A Celebration of Heaven.”  He interjected old favorite hymns and choruses, which he had us sing, to emphasize his sermon points.  It was great fun!  The noon meal was a gift to all in attendance.  A professional photograph was taken.  Most people stayed for the day’s events, which included our traditional musical variety program and camp baptismal service, as well as Museum tours and dedication ceremony.
A very good crowd was on hand to dedicate the “Dr. Gene R. Alston Memorial Camp Museum” and adjoining “Julia A. Shelhamer Serenity Garden” in the afternoon.  The late Mrs. Shelhamer was the widow of E.E. Shelhamer, founder and first superintendent of the Florida Conference of the Free Methodist Church.  Following his death, she founded the Shelhamer Mission in Washington, D.C., in 1947, following a lifelong dream of hers to minister to the African American community there.  Gene Alston was her first convert as a nine year old boy, who went on to distinguish himself in many ways.  Historians have an urge to tell everything they know about a subject, so bear with me as I tell you a story here.  It, too, is part of our history.  Please understand that I mean no disrespect to anyone from this era.  People didn’t seem to know any better, and that was the shame of it all.  
In the early 1950’s, Julia Shelhamer attempted to bring a group of teens from her Mission, including Gene Alston, to our campground, but was discouraged from doing so.  I remember this.  I was just a child, yet it troubled my spirit.  It surfaced in my memory and touched my heart again while sitting in the dusty disarray of the emerging Museum last spring.  I had received and begun reading some extremely poignant stories written by the very teens who were immensely disappointed and dismayed by such exclusion at the time.  All of a sudden, the event from so many years ago became quite personal.   I wanted to learn more.  I discovered that Sister Shelhamer was not one to take “No” for an answer.  Somehow, over the next two years, she persisted and was able to purchase land in Crewe, Virginia, where she opened a camp of her own.  It was far out in the country and had springs for children to swim.  From the written descriptions of the teens, it sounded idyllic.  However, just this past month, I received another piece of history, which tells some of the rest of the story.  It is a narrative written by Kenneth Park, the first camp director at Crewe Camp.  He describes with candor and honesty some real situations he encountered at the time.   It made me very sad to read, realizing difficulties he left unspoken.  I will add his story to the end of this report for your enlightenment.   Now, where was I?  Oh, yes, with Julia Shelhamer’s financial support and faithful encouragement, Gene Alston eventually graduated from Greenville College and Asbury Seminary, being the first African American to do so.   Over the ensuing years, he remained true to the call God placed on him, eventually achieving a PhD.  (I don’t know about you, but I am amazed by these accomplishments.)   After a lifetime of Christian service and devotion to the Free Methodist Church, he passed away suddenly in 2005.   With the dedication of our Museum and Garden in 2006, we offered an overdue and formal welcome to our campground to the late Sister Julia Shelhamer and her protégé, Dr. Gene R. Alston, and all others excluded in the past.  Our Museum affords a place to reminisce, share personal stories, and preserve our history as best we can.  God has been gracious and merciful.  I will take heart from what God has chosen to reveal to me, do my best to encourage an inclusive spirit, help mend injured feelings, and use this as a springboard for a better future!  
We are grateful to have had the opportunity to warmly welcome Mrs. Shirley Alston, Gene’s widow, who came from Missouri to attend the museum dedication along with her friend Florence Oliver and her son.  (Mrs. Alston also generously provided many significant personal artifacts for her late husband’s museum vignette.)   Also on hand was Cathy Fortner, Director of the Marston Memorial Museum in Indianapolis who flew in for our celebration and museum dedication.  Superintendent David Harvey led the dedicatory prayer.  Rev. Wayne and Mary Lou Lawton came from Pennsylvania to participate in the dedication.  (Rev. and Mrs. Lawton  became the Mission superintendents following Mrs. Shelhamer’s retirement in 1956 before going on to pastor in the MD-VA Conference.)  Other distinguished guests included former Shelhamer Mission members, along with Virginia Nottingham, former member and teacher at the mission, who now attends Layhill Church.   Louise Cunningham Kurn, and her brothers, Les and Tom Cunningham, members of the Edgemere Free Methodist Church family who originally built the cabin, were also in attendance, as were other beloved former campers, relatives, and friends.
Altogether it was a lovely week.  Family Camp, Youth Camp, and Kidz Camp were lots of fun.  To help keep the memories alive, I put together a 75th anniversary booklet complete with each History Highlight presented during the week of camp, with many candid photos.  (Some of you may definitely need your glasses.)   I mailed booklets to the 125 families and individuals who registered on Anniversary Sunday.  I have received several favorable comments, which I appreciate very much.  This was a seven-month effort requiring hours of typing, printing, and assembling, not to mention numerous trips for printer cartridges and computer paper, and late suppers.  Yes, Don puts up with a lot!
My good friend, Debby Poole, has been very helpful in managing the Museum during the winter months, while I am in Hawaii.  She has had several opportunities to lead tours.  If you have not yet taken the opportunity, please check out the Museum.  I think you will be pleasantly surprised at what was resurrected from what seemed a hopeless plight.  God was clearly in the effort!
Maybe some of you saw the very nice article in the Free Methodist Historical Society Newsletter about our new Museum and dedication.  We appreciated this New Year’s surprise very much, but want to go on record as having been given undue credit for making the campground a historic landmark.  It got that way on its own by being old and having its value as a historic site recognized by the State.  They initiated contact.  At the Camp Board’s request, I met with and provided some information and photos to Ms. Joey Lample, author of the State’s “Historic Context Report.”  I had no idea of its eventual importance.  She did her research well.  She offered to share her findings with me, and to my utter amazement, she had material bearing my own mother’s handwriting (the late Doris Ballew) from when she collaborated with Conference Historian, Grace Stewart, in 1989, for the 50th Anniversary of the Conference.  Ms. Lample’s thoughtful and professional report went up the State’s chain of authority, with the profound result of saving our property from the path of the InterCounty Connector Highway Project.  Governor Erlich, himself, with an entourage of other State dignitaries, walked our grounds during that decision making period.  God continues to protect our resources for His purposes and our delight.
While we are interested in preserving the past, we are even more interested in ensuring our future.   Whether or not camping is for you, is there a child, teen, or adult in your midst that you could sponsor for a week at our Family Camp?  Christian camping is still fun.  Children can’t wait to get here.  Teens still hug and cry on the last day.   People still kneel at our altars.  Some may only make it through if you pay their way.   I know there is an unusual tug this year on purse strings, but God loves to multiply.
I still need to complete a formal inventory of the Museum artifacts.  Then, my next plan is to sort through and organize the accumulated historical documents and photos in the closet at the Retreat Center Conference Room.  It has been suggested that I assume the role of Conference Historian.  I am willing to try.  If anyone desires to place an article for display in the Museum, either as a donation or as an “on loan” piece, please feel free to contact me.  Camp is July 15-22, 2007.  I am working on the camp brochures.  By the time you read this, I hope they will be in your hands.  Believe it or not, even those become historic after a time.   

In conclusion, in 2006, Don Theune was asked by the Camp Board to develop a camp Web site and purchase a domain name, which he did (at his expense).  It is www.peachorchardcamp.com.  When we returned to Hawaii, the Board decided it would be best to have a locally developed Web site, so they approved a second effort and purchased another domain name for the Retreat Center.  This one is www.peachorchardretreat.org.  The Board decided to have the one Don developed be designated as a Camp History Web Site. Both Web sites are accessible while undergoing construction.  Both will be linked to FM Headquarters via www.freemethodistchurch.org.   To God be the Glory!
Crewe Camp
(A Story Received by Cathy Fortner, Director of Marston Memorial Historical Center in 2007)

We, Kenneth and Mary Park, were asked by Gilbert James, the director of the Interracial Department (of the Free Methodist Church) to transfer from Shreveport, Louisiana, to Crewe, Virginia, and I was asked to become the director of the interracial work there and to build a camp for children from Washington, D. C.  Mrs. Julia Shelhamer had opened a mission in that city in a poor, neglected, and crime ridden area.  She had raised some money and established the Shelhamer Memorial Fund.  We made two or three trips to Washington, D. C., to get acquainted with Julia and talk about plans for the camp.

In 1955, we accepted the challenge, moved to Crewe, Virginia, and I began working with Mrs. Lloyd Tompkins who had moved to that area to begin working with the black people who were share croppers.  Not having a church, we held services in homes.  In the second year we were there, Mr. Lloyd Tompkins helped build a small church in which the black people could worship.  I began looking for a building or property that could be purchased and would be a place to begin a camp for the Washington and Crewe children.  We did locate an old building in Burkeville, a small town near Crewe.  The building had once been used by the black people as a school for girls.  We purchased it with the Shelhamer money.  In that same town we bought property and had Lloyd Tompkins build a small home on it for our family.

At that time, the white people in that area were not friendly to what we were doing or to our family.  The county school board decided that they needed a new school building and forced us to sell the one we had just bought; however, they told me that we could salvage any or all of the material in the old building because they would build a new one.  I began looking again for property that we could buy that would make a suitable camp.  After much looking with the help of Mr. and Mrs. Perry, I located a farm north of Crewe.  The owner agreed to sell us land, which we bought with money from the Shelhamer Memorial Fund.  There were no buildings on this land.  I began to make plans to have erected suitable buildings for a children’s camp.
After selling our home in Burkeville, we had a home for our family built on this property with the help of Mr. Crumb, a retired carpenter.  With advice from Mrs. Shelhamer and Mrs. Tompkins, I hired men to build a large building for camp use in which we did use material salvaged from the old building in Burkeville, and a small cabin for girls was built.  The boys would use tents during camp.  The first year that we were ready for camp, Julia Shelhamer and Gene Alston came with a group of children from Washington, D.C. and there were also children from Crewe.  Mrs. Lloyd Tompkins also helped with the children and young people.

After the second year of camp, Mary and I decided to move to Michigan for two reasons.  The first was to help her parents who lived there.  The second was to put our sons in a better situation for them.   I thought a new director would be put in charge of the camp work in Crewe, but Gilbert James* was leaving the interracial work and no one was appointed to take my place.  After some time passed, it was decided to sell the land and buildings.

To be honest, I felt quite disappointed that the money, work, and expectation for this project faded out.








Kenneth and Mary Park

*Marti’s notes:  I think Gilbert James might have been Mrs. Shelhamer’s son-in-law.  I’ve seen the name in some of my notes.  I am guessing the Parks were there until 1960, perhaps longer.  They came in 1955 and were there for several frustrating years getting things in place, and then held camps for two years before moving on.  The Shelhamer Mission was closed in Washington in 1960 when the Redevelopment Land Agency overtook it for land projects.   Mrs. Shelhamer was aging and probably no longer wielded the same influence to successfully promote her vision for the camp.  Rev. Wayne and Mary Lou Lawton were transferred to Layhill Free Methodist Church in Maryland.  They still maintain connections with grown mission “kids.”  Sometimes the stories we’d rather whisper are the most compelling.  In any event, I hope you enjoyed having another “History Highlight.”  And, please, keep telling your stories.
Happy in His service,

Marti Theune, Camp Historian
mtheune@redpeninc.com
